
 

Chelan County Planning Commission 
                          Chair: Jesse Redell        Vice Chair: Cherie Warren 

                                Commissioners District 1: Vicki Malloy, Ryan Kelso, James Wiggs 
                                Commissioners District 2: Cherié Warren, Mike Sines, Christopher Dye 
                                Commissioners District 3: David Donovick, Jesse Redell, Doug England 

 
Meeting Agenda 
Wednesday, April 24, 2024 at 6:30 PM 
Chelan County Community Development 
400 Douglas Street, Wenatchee, WA 
Or via Zoom- details listed below: 
 

Join Zoom Meeting 

https://us02web.zoom.us/j/82138506346?pwd=SnFQdkRvampWSWV3QmEvTnpDdlpVdz09 

Meeting ID: 821 3850 6346 

Passcode: 100026 

 

One tap mobile 

+12532050468,,82138506346#,,,,*100026# US 

+12532158782,,82138506346#,,,,*100026# US (Tacoma) 

 
Meeting to Order 
 

I. Administrative 
 

A. Review/Approval of Minutes from April 16, 2024 PC Meeting 
 

II. Public Comment Period 
A. Comment for any matters not identified on the agenda (limit 2 minutes 

per person) 

 
III. Old Business 

 
IV. New Business 

 
A. Public Hearing: CPA 2024-145 - Parks and Recreation element update 

of Chelan County Comprehensive Plan – Facilitated by the Natural 
Resources Department. – Mike Kaputa 
 

B. Continued Workshop: ZTA 2024 –105 Code text amendment for 
Titles 11 & 12, specifically regarding lot size reduction provisions in the 
rural zoning designations and boundary line adjustments revisions. In 
addition, the District Use Chart (11.04.020) is proposed to be amended 
to include RV parks as a permitted use, with standards in the Rural 
Industrial (RI) zoning designation.  
 



V. Discussion, at the Chair’s discretion 
 

VI. Adjournment *Meeting will go no longer than 8:00 PM.* 
 
Materials available on the Community Development website 

 
 

 
Any person may join this meeting via Zoom Video conference, of which the link is provided on 
the Chelan County Website. A Copy of the Agenda may be reviewed online 
https://www.co.chelan.wa.us/community-development/pages/planning-commission  
 
Chelan County has been recording Planning Commission meetings which will continue to be 
accessible on the Community Development Planning Commission web page shortly after the 
meeting takes place.  

 
Next Regular Meeting 

May 22, 2024 at 6:30 PM 
 

* All P lanning Commission meetings and hearings are open to the public. 
 

https://www.co.chelan.wa.us/community-development/pages/planning-commission










































































































































 

 

PUBLIC COMMENTS 

FOR THE MARCH 27 CHELAN COUNTY PLANNING COMMISSION MEETING 

COMMENTS ON ZTA 2024-105 

PROPOSED CODE CHANGES 

Prepared March 21, 2024 by 

Dan Beardslee, PLS 

Who am I? 

I’m a land surveyor that has been licensed for 49 years.  I have done hundreds, if not 

thousands, of short plats, boundary adjustments, and exempt segregations in multiple 

jurisdictions and have been practicing in Chelan County for 34 years.  I’ve served on four 

separate planning commissions in four separate jurisdictions, have been a Hearing Examiner, 

and served on multiple task forces reviewing codes in Chelan County.   

Overview 

This proposal comes out of the work of a task force engaged by Chelan County in 2022.  This 

task force was hand-picked so as to have a pre-determined outcome, lead by Chelan County 

staff and fostered by Berk Consulting.1  The makeup of the task force contained not one person 

who has had any experience with lot segregations or boundary adjustments.  Not one land 

surveyor was offered an opportunity to sit on this task force.  Almost all segregations and 

boundary adjustments involve the land surveying community and there is no segment of the 

population better versed in the issues that were addressed.  This was intentional, in my opinion, 

because any land surveyor would have easily seen the flaws in, again, the pre-determined 

outcome. 

The changes being proposed are a gross regulatory overreach.  In several passages in the task 

force report (of course not authored by the task force, but by the easily managed and obedient 

Seattle-based consultants), there is reference to “protecting the farmer.”  Ask almost any farmer 

and you’ll be told FARMERS DON’T NEED PROTECTION BY REGULATION – THEY NEED 

PROTECTION FROM REGULATION. 

I challenge anyone from the staff or the Planning Commission to explain what horrible things 

have happened as a result of the use of the current tools in the code.  There are numerous 

references in the task force report to “substandard lots” a clever turn of phrasing to creating a 

negative tone where none is warranted.  The property term would be “legal non-conforming 

lots,” which doesn’t sound nearly as ominous and is actually a term defined in statute and code.  

It’s worth remembering that something like 87% of the land in the County is publicly owned – is 

 
1 I submitted a report on the impacts to agriculture for consideration by task force but I don’t know if it ever got to 
them.  See attached Appendix A 



 

 

it wise to use up the available land base in large chunks, or small chunks? Density is our friend, 

not our enemy. 

The code that is in place now was also the product of a couple of task forces formed from 2009 

to around 2011, and populated by actual stakeholders, not a committee designed to develop a 

preferred outcome led around by the nose by staff and Seattle based consultants. 

This code proposal is very poorly conceived with little thought given to the actual 

consequences. 

Issues 

1.  The existing code has served landowners, and particularly landowners of Ag properties, 

very well.  The tools related to fractional lots and boundary adjustments have actually 

helped preserve agricultural operations that might otherwise have been converted to 

other uses.  As an example, two of the projects in the Berk staff report (which is not the 

same as the task force report) are projects that I worked on.  In both of these projects, 

the owner was able to use the existing tools to foster the agriculture operations by doing 

a series of boundary adjustments that resulted in the prime ag land as a unit to be 

preserved for farming,  In one case there were something like 25 legal lots of record to 

begin with and the other had around 42 legal lots, all of which would have been sold and 

converted to other uses had the owner not been able to preserve the actual productive 

orchard property as a unit.  So, you tell me how this proposal “preserves” or “protects” 

agriculture.  It is actually quite the opposite. 

2. Adding an “agricultural setback” of 100 feet to all RR properties is fraught with problems.   

a. The phrase “currently farmed” is not defined.  What exactly does it mean?  As an 

example, let’s say an orchardist pulls out trees – maybe he is going to convert to 

some other use, or replant – who knows?  When does farming no longer exist? Is 

a horse or sheep pasture “farming?”  What about someone with a 1-acre garden 

that sells produce at the local farmers’ market?   Would someone be able to 

impose a 100 ft. setback on their neighbor’s property simply by deciding to farm?  

Without more specificity, this provision will be impossible to manage and 

ridiculously easy to manipulate. 

b. Undoubtedly, there are hundreds of properties, structures, and uses that will 

become non-conforming, and therefore unable to expand.  And it’s probably safe 

to say that many existing lots could be rendered unbuildable, especially where 

the RR zones abut residential zones.  Without an inventory of those situations, 

we cannot begin to understand the consequences of such a regulatory 

overreach.2 

c. The waiver provision is interesting and gives way too much power to the 

Planning Director.   While any waiver has to be approved by the Planning 

Director, there are no standards or criteria for evaluating a waiver request.  

 
2 It might be arguable that this constitutes an unconstitutional regulatory taking.  The Washington AG’s office has 
an excellent memo on this issue. https://www.atg.wa.gov/avoiding-unconstitutional-takings-private-property -- 
particular attention should be given to the “warning signals” 

https://www.atg.wa.gov/avoiding-unconstitutional-takings-private-property


 

 

Without those standards, the approval is completely up to the whims of the 

Planning Director.3 

3. Why are we doing away with the “fractional lot” provision?  This has caused no 

measurable harm and was developed through the work of a thoughtful previous task 

force. 

4. Title 12.18.005 Boundary Adjustments – the new language uses vague language subject 

to whimsical interpretation, such as “minor changes” and “significantly rearrange” – that 

is not good public policy, and the interpretation of those passages changes periodically 

with the change of leadership at the Planning Department.  We have seen the results of 

such policies in the past.  It’s worth remembering, again, that the current code was 

adopted as a result of a task force empaneled and populated by actual stakeholders. 

5. 12.18.020 – Irrigation shares – how can they be reallocated before the BLA is approved? 

A BLA has no actual effect until there is a conveyance.4 

6. 12.18.030(3) – The change makes another adjustment that gives too much power to the 

administrator and is subject to abuse.  Bad public policy.  Once again, the current 

language was carefully thought out and has benefited many landowners. 

7. The Task Force report has completely missed what is going on just across the river in 

Douglas County.  Over the past 3 years or so, they have modified their regulations to 

make available even more tools for managing properties, just the opposite of where this 

proposal would take us. 

In summary, this proposal appears to be hastily put together with little or no thought 

given to the actual consequences. 

If the County is really interested in updating this code, it should empanel a group of 

stakeholders that really understand the consequences and modify this proposal accordingly. 

Respectfully submitted, 

[sent by email] 

Dan Beardslee, PLS 

  

 
3 The Planning Director was recently severely scolded in a recent court filing the abuse of discretion. 
4 The RCW the draft is apparently looking for might be 58.17.310 which only applies to subdivisions. 



 

 

APPENDIX A 

 

PLANNING AND THE TREE FRUIT INDUSTRY 

A SNAPSHOT IN TIME 

October 26, 2022 

For those who don’t know me, I have been a licensed land surveyor for 47 years, and I’ve practiced in 

Chelan County for the last 30 years.  I have done hundreds of land segregations and adjustments in that 

time, and I believe that the code as it exists today has served its purpose remarkably well, particularly for 

rural landowners and the agricultural community.  I hope the committee that has been formed will find 

some of the following observations useful. 

In the last few months, I have had the opportunity to discuss the status of the tree fruit industry with a 

number of members of that industry from very small operators to very large ones.  The unpleasant truth 

is that it is becoming more and more difficult to survive.  Most owners will tell you that it’s a losing 

proposition, and even for the large operators that are vertically integrated and have large acreages that 

allow crop rotation and replanting. 

Even the very large operators that are vertically integrated, that is, they own their own orchards, their 

own packing facilities, and a sales force, are even struggling.  The small operators that are just growers 

(particularly apple farmers) are much worse off. 

What’s the problem, you ask?  There are a whole lot of forces in play: 

1. The retail price of fruit has been stagnant for years. 

2. Labor costs have risen by as much as 80% in recent years, and that element is a huge part of the 

cost of growing fruit.  Labor costs represent about 60% of total growing costs, according to folks 

in the business. 

3. The migrant labor force has been increasingly complicated to manage, especially with all the 

costs and rules associated with H2A housing. 

4. The regulatory environment with respect to pesticides, fungicides, and even herbicides has 

become increasingly difficult and expensive to comply with. 

5. The apple industry, in particular, is affected dramatically by fickle consumer preferences, driven 

by large retailers like Costco, Kroger or Walmart, making it very risky to plant a given variety, 

knowing that the market may change, even before the new plantings come into economically 

viable production after 3 to 5 years.  This is particularly difficult for small operators who do not 

have the acreage to even consider rotations based on market preferences. 

6. The overseas markets are shrinking. 

7. Large institutional investors with long planning horizons are competing with smaller growers (i.e. 

the family farm) further reducing margins. 



 

 

8. Lingering in the background is the whole issue of legacy pesticides5, and what effect that might 

have on the industry. 

What does this mean in terms of land-use planning in Chelan County? 

A key element of the Growth Management Act is the “protection” of “Agricultural lands of long-term 

commercial significance.” 

(a) Counties and cities planning under RCW 36.70A.040 must adopt development regulations that 

assure the conservation of designated agricultural, forest, and mineral lands of long-term commercial 

significance. If counties and cities designate agricultural or forest resource lands within any urban growth 

area, they must also establish a program for the purchase or transfer of development rights. 

(b) "Conservation" means measures designed to assure that the natural resource lands will remain 

available to be used for commercial production of the natural resources designated. WAC 365-196-815 

 
This is typically accomplished by zoning controls including large lot sizes and various restrictions on what 

activities can go on in those zones.   

The problem is landowners cannot be forced to farm.  Zoning land for agriculture does not mean the 

land will be farmed.  If it is not financially feasible, then landowners will be looking for other 

opportunities to make their land worthwhile.  This typically comes in the form of wanting to sell off 

portions of their properties that are unproductive or otherwise not supporting their farming operations, 

but they are blocked, in many cases by rigid zoning controls that prohibit that strategy. 

In Chelan County, in the Commercial Ag zone, the code provides for a one-time segregation of an existing 

house on “lots recorded prior to 1997.”6 

In the rural resource zones, there is similar language that allows a one-time segregation of an “existing” 

house and if the land is in agriculture, the house has to be in existence prior to 1997.7 

However, if the land is simply in agriculture, say AC zone, there is no relief unless the farmer is lucky 

enough to have non-conforming parcels that provide the opportunity to do boundary adjustments and 

create some saleable building lots (usually on poor farmland) and generate some operating capital to 

continue farming.  There are many old plats that were filed in the first half of the 20th century that 

provide this opportunity8, although for some reason the County decided, by zoning, to make these lots 

non-conforming9.  Little though was apparently given to these situations when AC zoning was applied. 

 
5 Lead-arsenate was used as a pesticide up until around 1950.  The chemical breaks down into its elemental 
components in the ground (lead and arsenic) and is considered a dangerous contaminant by the Department of 
Ecology. 
6 Although planning staff has recently been re-interpreted to mean the house on the property had to be in place 
prior to 2011. 
7 Staff has also made some interpretations on these code sections that are troublesome. 
8 Such plats as Chelan Butte Orchards, the Highline and Lowline Plats in Manson, Cascade Orchard Tracts in 
Leavenworth, or Sunnyslope Farms near Wenatchee. 
9 It has been very common, over the years, to combine many lots into one tax parcel, even though there were many 

http://app.leg.wa.gov/RCW/default.aspx?cite=36.70A.040


 

 

When these old plats were filed, a small, say 5-acre, orchard was a viable farm and could support a 

family.  For the reasons noted above, there is no way a small operator can survive on that kind of 

acreage.  Even owners of much larger orchards, particularly apple orchards, are struggling and there 

doesn’t seem to be any reason to deny them the opportunity to sell off some of the least productive 

land.  Instead, the current rules often provide that opportunity and, in fact, actually serve to further to 

goals of the GMA as above mentioned. 

The rules regarding these small lot segregations and boundary adjustments were developed by an ad 

hoc committee (just like the current effort) over a couple of years starting around 2009 and eventually 

being adopted in 2011.10  There are no current County staff members that were involved, as they have all 

moved on.  I was a part of that effort and I know planning staff members, Karen Peele (then planning 

manager), Terri Scott, and Lillith Yanimagachi (now Vespier) were participants.  Also on the committee 

were representative of the real estate industry and other County staff including Public Works.  I don’t 

remember who all the members were, but the effort that went into calibrating these rules was 

significant.  The suggestion that the small lot segregation rules have “crept” into zones other than Ag and 

there are “loopholes” is misleading – these rules were well thought out and thoroughly considered by 

the committee, the Planning Commission and the County Commissioners.  They have turned out to be 

very valuable tools for the Ag community and rural landowners. 

No evidence, other than vague generalization, has been present that demonstrates that these rules have 

had any measurable impact on infrastructure or agriculture that wouldn’t have occurred anyway.  As one 

of my clients always says “if you can measure it you can manage it.”  As far as I know the task force has 

been presented with no metrics that provide a sense of what the extent of the “problem” you’re trying 

to solve is.  Without that it looks like a solution looking for a problem. 

The issue of large lot segregations is interesting.  While Chelan County has a provision that 20-acre tract 

segregations are exempt from subdivision rules11, the State statute, RCW 58.17.040(2) provides that 5-

acre tracts are exempt. 

 “Divisions of land into lots or tracts each of which is one-one hundred twenty-eighth of a section 

of land or larger, or five acres or larger if the land is not capable of description as a fraction of a 

section of land, unless the governing authority of the city, town, or county in which the land is 

situated shall have adopted a subdivision ordinance requiring plat approval of such divisions: 

PROVIDED, That for purposes of computing the size of any lot under this item which borders on 

a street or road, the lot size shall be expanded to include that area which would be bounded by 

the center line of the road or street and the side lot lines of the lot running perpendicular to such 

center line;” 

 
 legal lots of record, so when planners drew the zoning boundaries, they probably didn’t realize there were multiple 
legal parcels within a large tax parcel. 
10 Those dates are from memory, and highly suspect. Some of rules were in place already and just tuned up by that 
task force. 
11 CCC 12.14.050(2) and CCC 14.98.1090 



 

 

I hope some of this information you will find useful in your duties as ad hoc committee members. 

Respectfully submitted, 

Dan Beardslee, PLS 
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Jessica K. Thompson

From: Shawn Cox <shawn.cox@hiupgrowers.com>
Sent: Saturday, March 23, 2024 11:39 AM
To: Deanna C. Walter
Subject: ZTA 2024 –105 Code text amendment for Titles 11 & 12, specifically 

External Email Warning! This email originated from outside of Chelan County. 

 

Deanna, 

I am the general manager at Peshastin HiUp Growers, a cooperative pear packer that represents 47 small family farmers 
in the upper Wenatchee Valley.  I was recently informed of a potential change that could dramatically have an impact on 
the growers that I represent. 

I am writing to request at least a two-month delay on any consideration of the above referenced item. This is a huge 
change to the existing zoning code and there needs to be significantly more outreach to the communities affected to 
inform them about these changes.  I will make sure that our grower base is aware of any future meetings if you 
communicate with me directly.  I can also pass this information on to the other co-ops in the valley so that a majority 
of  growers will be aware of this amendment. 

Please share this comment with members of the Planning Commission.  

 
 
Thanks, 
Shawn 
 
 
Shawn Cox 
General Manager 
Peshastin Hi-Up Growers 
 
O: 509-548-7312 x1004 
C: 509-669-2084 
shawn.cox@hiupgrowers.com  
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Jessica K. Thompson

From: Liz Hemberry <lizhemberry@hotmail.com>
Sent: Friday, March 22, 2024 2:56 PM
To: Deanna C. Walter
Subject: ZTA 2024-105 Code test amendment for Titles 11 & 12, specifically regarding lot size 

reduction provisions and boundary line adjustments revisions 

External Email Warning! This email originated from outside of Chelan County. 

 

 
Deanna Watler 
 
My name is Ken Hemberry. I am an upper Wenatchee Valley pear grower. Prior to my retirement in 2022, I was 
the General Manager of Peshastin Hi-Up Growers. In my time as Hi-Up's GM, we employed approximately 185 
people, which was a combination of full-time and part-time employees. We had around 40 grower members 
who farmed over 1500 acres, most of which are located in Chelan County.  
 
I am writing to you in reference to ZTZ-105 Code test amendment for Titles 11 &12, specifically regarding lot 
size reduction provisions and boundary line adjustments revisions. I wish to request at least a two-month delay 
on any consideration of the above referenced item. This is a huge change to the existing zoning code and could 
negatively impact many families and farmers who are trying to remain on their land. There needs to be 
significantly more outreach to the communities affected to inform them about these changes.  

Please share this comment with members of the Planning Commission.  

Sincerely  

Ken Hemberry 

email: lizhemberrry@hotmail.com 
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Jessica K. Thompson

From: Michael Kirk <mike_c_kirk@icloud.com>
Sent: Monday, March 25, 2024 11:45 AM
To: Deanna C. Walter
Subject: ZTA 24-105 Development Regulation Text Amendments

External Email Warning! This email originated from outside of Chelan County. 
 
 
 
Dear Director Walter: 
 
I have reviewed the packet of information concerning “Code Text Amendments”. I do support the changes to the county 
code as stated in the information packet. 
 
However, in reading through the information, I came to "Policy RE 3.2 Permit development of rural areas adjacent to 
urban growth areas at densities that will allow for orderly extension of urban utilities and services as urban growth areas 
expand in the future.” 
 
In my mind, this creates exceptions to the policy that are subjective, and could be opening “Pandora’s Box”. Is it possible 
to reexamine this policy so that a property must be annexed into the Urban Growth Area, and the lines of the UGA 
redrawn. This would eliminate exceptions. 
 
I would very much appreciate your thoughts. Thank you for your time. 
 
Mike Kirk 
Manson, Wa. 
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Jessica K. Thompson

From: CD Comment
Sent: Wednesday, April 3, 2024 2:03 PM
To: Jessica K. Thompson
Subject: FW: ZTA 2024 –105 Code text amendment for Titles 11 & 12

 
 

From: Residents Coalition of Chelan County <info@coalitionofchelancounty.org>  
Sent: Friday, March 22, 2024 12:36 PM 
To: CD Comment <CD.Comment@CO.CHELAN.WA.US> 
Cc: Deanna C. Walter <DeannaC.Walter@CO.CHELAN.WA.US> 
Subject: ZTA 2024 –105 Code text amendment for Titles 11 & 12 
 
External Email Warning! This email originated from outside of Chelan County. 

 

Dear Planning Commissioners, 
 
We are concerned that adequate time is not being given to the public for review of the proposed code 
changes to Title 11 & 12. These changes will affect all lands zoned Commercial Agriculture and Rural 
Residential in the county. We believe that most farmers and rural county residents are unaware of these 
proposed changes. 
 
Because these code changes affect thousands of residents, we believe a much more extensive outreach 
program to affected residents is needed. While we understand that there was a small Task Force which 
advised Community Development on these code changes, this is not sufficient given the significance of the 
changes. 
 
This proposal needs much more discussion. The language in the code is difficult for a lay person to understand 
so an outreach program needs to include a plain English explanation of the changes as well as a more detailed 
rationale for why they are being proposed. We also believe that some alternatives could be explored. 
 
We are requesting at least a two month delay and a commitment from the Community Development 
Department that a much more extensive outreach effort will be undertaken to explain these changes and the 
rationale for them to the affected landowners. 
 
Thank you for the opportunity to provide comments. 
 
Board of Directors 
Residents Coalition of Chelan County (RC3) 
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Jessica K. Thompson

From: Gene Woodin <gwoodin@bluestargrowers.com>
Sent: Monday, March 25, 2024 12:43 PM
To: Deanna C. Walter
Subject: ZTA 2024 - 105 Code text amendment for Titles 11&12

External Email Warning! This email originated from outside of Chelan County. 

 

Subject: Subject: ZTA 2024 –105 Code text amendment for Titles 11 & 12, specifically  

regarding lot size reduction provisions and boundary line adjustments  

revisions  

 
 
Good aŌernoon Deanna, 
 
My name is Gene Woodin, I’m the General Manager for Blue Star Growers in Cashmere.  I represent approxmately 70 
member growers that farm just under 3,000 acres.  I’m wriƟng to request at least a two month delay on any 
consideraƟon of the above referenced item. This is a huge change to the exisƟng zoning code and could negaƟvely 
impact many families and farmers who are trying to remain on their land. There needs to be significantly more outreach 
to the communiƟes affected to inform them about these changes.  
 
Please share this comment with members of the Planning Commission. 
 
Best regards, 
 
Gene Woodin 
General Manager 
  
BLUE STAR GROWERS INC. 
Office:       509-782-2922  x302 
Cell:         509-670-2270 
Address:      200 BLUE STAR WAY  
              CASHMERE, WA 98815 
E-mail:       gwoodin@bluestargrowers.com 

 
 
 
 



From: CD Comment
To: Jessica K. Thompson
Subject: FW: ZTA 2024 –105 Code text amendment for Titles 11 & 12
Date: Monday, April 15, 2024 8:03:39 AM

Not sure if you have this for tomorrow night.
 

From: Residents Coalition of Chelan County <info@coalitionofchelancounty.org> 
Sent: Sunday, April 14, 2024 12:29 PM
To: CD Comment <CD.Comment@CO.CHELAN.WA.US>
Cc: Deanna C. Walter <DeannaC.Walter@CO.CHELAN.WA.US>
Subject: ZTA 2024 –105 Code text amendment for Titles 11 & 12
 

External Email Warning! This email originated from outside of Chelan County.

 

Dear Planning Commissioners,
 
RC3 has reviewed the proposed text amendments affecting land zoned for Commercial
Agriculture and Rural Residential development. Our comments fall into two categories, one
dealing with the process and the other dealing with the substance.

 

1.      Need for More Proactive Outreach

We are concerned that adequate time is not being given to the public for review of the
proposed code changes to Title 11 & 12. These changes will affect all lands zoned
Commercial Agriculture and Rural Residential in the county. We believe that most farmers
and rural county residents are unaware of these proposed changes.

 

Because these code changes affect thousands of residents, we believe a much more extensive
outreach program to affected residents is needed. While we understand that there was a small
Task Force which advised Community Development on these code changes, this is not
sufficient public involvement given the significance of the changes.

 

This proposal needs much more discussion. The language in the code is difficult for a lay
person to understand so an outreach program needs to include a plain English explanation of
the changes as well as a more detailed rationale for why they are being proposed. We also
believe that some alternatives to the proposal could be explored.

 

While outreach efforts have started with the agricultural community, we have not yet seen any
efforts to communicate with residents whose land is zoned Rural Residential. These outreach
efforts will take time. Therefore, we are requesting at least a two month delay and a

mailto:CD.Comment@CO.CHELAN.WA.US
mailto:JessicaK.Thompson@CO.CHELAN.WA.US


commitment from the Community Development Department to undertake a much more
extensive outreach effort to explain these changes and the rationale for them to the affected
landowners.

 

2.      Preliminary Comments on the Proposed Changes 

We are generally in support of the changes proposed for lands zoned Commercial Agriculture
or currently in agricultural production. We feel that the code changes could go further in
protecting agricultural lands. Specifically, we believe that landowners should not be allowed
to modify the 100 foot setback between residential land and farmed land. Such a reduction in
setback affects not only the current owners but future owners. The 100 foot setback is the
minimum needed to reduce conflicts between agricultural operations and residential use.

 

We believe that the Community Development Director should not have the authority to reduce
this setback. All variances from the 100 foot setback should go to the Hearing Examiner. In
order to ensure that agricultural lands are protected, additional criteria may need to be added in
the variance section of the code (Chapter 11.95.

 

We recommend that the Agricultural Review Committee (ARC) as called for in Section
10.30.010 of the code should be established immediately.

 

For land zoned, rural residential and not in agricultural production, we understand and support
the concern about the creation of small lots in rural areas. However, we would point out that a
“one size fits all” approach does not recognize the varying situations in different parts of the
county.

 

The goal of protecting rural areas must be accomplished while being mindful of the urgent
need for more housing in the county. In 2023, the state Department of Commerce determined
Chelan County needs to “plan for and accommodate” 10,531 new homes over the next 20
years (an average of 527 housing units per year). The majority of these homes are needed for
work force housing and for people making less than the area’s median income. Chelan
County, in turn, recently divvied up those homes to the following areas:

 

·       Wenatchee UGA: 6,275

·       Rural areas: 2,603

·       Chelan UGA: 361

       



· Leavenworth UGA: 361

·       Manson UGA: 355

·       Cashmere UGA: 340

·       Entiat UGA: 235

 

The lands adjacent to cities or commercial centers could be considered for increases in
density. The Growth Management Act and the County’s Comprehensive Plan recognize that
there may be pockets of more intensive development in areas generally considered as rural.
These are referred to as Limited Areas of More Intensive Rural Development (LAMIRD).

 

One example of an area that is transitional between the conventional definitions of rural and
urban land use is the Leavenworth valley outside of the city and the UGA. This area is
essentially an enclosed community and there is very little land in agricultural production.
Zoning in this valley should reflect its proximity to and relation to the City of Leavenworth
even if the land is not currently designated as a UGA.

 

Another area that might be considered for increased density is the land west of Beaver Road in
Plain.

 

Both these areas are transitional and the zoning should reflect this. We encourage the Planning
Commission to direct Community Development to initiate a study of land surrounding cities
or adjacent to commercial centers such as Plain to see whether some intermediate solution
makes sense. Availability of water and access to sewer systems or suitability for septic must
be taken into consideration as part of this study.

 

Thank you for the opportunity to provide comments.

 

Board of Directors

Residents Coalition of Chelan County (RC3)
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Jessica K. Thompson

To: Deanna C. Walter
Subject: RE: Planning Commission Workshop -- Task force code changes proposed

From: Dan Beardslee <dan.beardslee@gmail.com>  
Sent: Monday, April 15, 2024 8:22 AM 
To: Deanna C. Walter <DeannaC.Walter@CO.CHELAN.WA.US> 
Cc: Norm Nelson <nnelson@completedesign.cc>; Shawn Fitzpatrick <shawn@fitzpatricksurveying.com>; Erik Gahringer 
<erikg@48dnorth.com>; Tim Hollingsworth <holly@pinnacle-surveying.com>; Wes Potridge <wesp@erlandsen.com>; 
Joshua Velazquez <joshua@oversite.tech>; Kris Erlandsen <krise@erlandsen.com>; Brian McNeill 
(brian@mcneillsurveys.com) <brian@mcneillsurveys.com> 
Subject: Planning Commission Workshop -- Task force code changes proposed 
 
External Email Warning! This email originated from outside of Chelan County. 

 

Deanna:  
 
Would you please see that the following comments, penned by the undersigned surveyors gets to the Planning 
Commission in time for the workshop tomorrow night? 
 
Re:  Proposed code changes / Task Force report 

Members of the Planning Commission: 

The undersigned are all licensed professional land surveyors in private practice who have represented thousands of 
clients over the years.  Many of our clients have found the existing tools (that are proposed to be significantly changed) 
to be very useful in managing their properties.  As a group, we think the proposed code changes are hastily conceived 
and should be given much more thought. 

As author Ayn Rand famously said, “always check your premises.”  The premise here is that something bad has 
happened as a result of the existing code.  We disagree. 

The general Zoning and subdivision regulations don’t always fit the needs of the County’s taxpayers as they are a broad 
stroke and over time it was recognized that more “tools” were necessary to accommodate County taxpayers. 

The proposed changes will remove carefully deliberated sections of the code which have provided family farmers and 
other small landowners vital tools to meet the adverse economic and demographic changes facing our county. While 
these tools are available to larger developers, the impact of these changes will disproportionately impact those least 
able to adapt to our rapidly changing economy.  

Washington State already provides a stringent regulatory environment with respect to land development. Especially in 
more rural counties like Chelan, we must strive to provide residents with as much flexibility within that framework. It is 
premature to jettison time tested regulations in the absence of concrete requirements to do so. 

Chelan County faces a growing challenge to provide housing for our local workforce, retirees and other long time 
residents. The provisions of code that are slated for change have provided families with the tools to remain on the land 
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and provide affordable housing options their families and employees. Again, removing these tools disproportionately 
impacts those least able to adapt. 

These changes will only accelerate the urban gentrification and displacement of families and farmland in our county. 

There is no group of professionals that have more direct knowledge of the consequences of these code changes. 

We urge the Planning Commission to reject these changes. 

// Tim Hollingsworth, PLS 

//Wes Potridge, PLS 

//Kris Erlandsen, PLS 

//Joshua Velasquez, PLS 

//Erik Gahringer, PLS 

//Norm Nelson, PLS 

//Shawn Fitzpatrick, PLS 

//Brian McNeill, PLS 

//Dan Beardslee, PLS 

 
Dan Beardslee 



From: Liz Hemberry <lizhemberry@hotmail.com>  
Sent: Monday, April 15, 2024 7:01 AM 
To: Deanna C. Walter <DeannaC.Walter@CO.CHELAN.WA.US> 
Subject: ZTA-2024-105 Proposed Code Changes 
 
External Email Warning! This email originated from outside of Chelan County. 

 

Deanna  
Thanks again for making the time to speak with Shon, Shawn, Kirvil and me about the proposed 
code changes. It was very informative. I am writing to again reiterate that I believe that the 
County would be doing the right thing to protect Ag buy extending the 100 foot setbacks to 
parcels practicing active, qualifying farming.  I am pleased to see this in the proposed changes. 
However, I do not believe that a landowner should not be able to waive the setback 
requirement as it impacts not only the current landowner but all future landowners who might 
want to continue farming.  
 
I also want to see the County immediately activate the Agricultural Review Committee. Growers 
represent a big part of the County landscape and therefore should have input on code changes 
and amendments that night affect their ability to continue to farm. As I stated previously, I 
would be willing to serve on the committee as well as seek out other qualified growers to serve. 
I feel that I am well qualified to make these recommendations based on my 45 years of growing 
pears in Chelan County plus my 16 years as the General Manager of Peshastin Hi-Up Growers. 
 
We are leaving on a four week vacation on the 16th but I do plan to attend the Planning 
Commission meeting remotely. I would like an opportunity to testify.  
 
Thanks 
Ken Hemberry 
 

mailto:lizhemberry@hotmail.com
mailto:DeannaC.Walter@CO.CHELAN.WA.US
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